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Honiton Town Council

Policy Committee

Minutes of the Policy Committee held at the Town Council Offices, New Street, Honiton on the twenty‑sixth day of July 2010
Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr A B Boom*
	Cllr Miss V Ash*  **

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson*
	Cllr R E Coombs*

	Cllr P J Fleming*
	Cllr J P Corke*

	Cllr M McGuire*
	Cllr D Foster

	Cllr V C Whitlock*
	Cllr P Halse*  **

	
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard*

	
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan*

	
	


* Trained in the Power of Wellbeing

** Also District Councillor

10/36.
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Farnham (S); Cllr Groves (A/L); Cllr Teare (A/L). The committee noted that Cllr Farnham would be on extended sickness absence and wished him well.
10/37.
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

Cllr Ash – Community Complex (P); EDDC (P)
Cllr Fleming – Cycle Race (P)
Cllr Halse – EDDC (P)

Cllr Howard – Community Complex (P); Honiton Community College (P)

Cllr McGuire – EDDC (Prej)

Cllr Whitlock – Community Complex (P)

10/38.
To note that the Council has received a clean audit
Members noted the successful completion of the year’s audit and congratulated the Clerk and her team on achieving a clean external audit.
10/39.
To review the income and expenditure of the Council for the first quarter 2010/11
The Clerk had circulated an analysis of budget vs actual income and expenditure to 30 June 2010. She advised that the budget had been recalculated to take account of the revised level of anticipated income from the street market. 
Members expressed their appreciation of the way in which the flowerbeds were being planted and maintained. The Clerk advised that she was working with the contractor to leave the beds empty over the winter in order to save money and then to have them more permanently planted in the spring. 

The Chairman advised that discussions had been ongoing with the Chamber of Commerce to change the type of Christmas lights for the town from this year. Instead of the full Christmas lights, lit Christmas trees would be purchased and put in the shop brackets. The Chamber was talking to shops that did not currently have brackets to ensure that the display would be constant. The cost for this scheme would be £6500 in the first year instead of £9000 for full lights and this was agreed. The Christmas lights would in future be a joint project organised by the Chamber of Commerce but paid for by the Town Council. 

10/40.
To discuss the request for funding to support the cycle race in September 2010
Cllr Fleming updated Members on the activities happening in Honiton in September connected to the Tour of Britain cycle race. This included the main race being routed through the town and also two charity races being staged. It was planned to have activities in the town over a 10 year period. The Council had been approached by the local organiser for a grant to cover the costs of publicity. 
Concern was expressed about safety issues, particularly as the main race would take place on a market day but Cllr Casson reassured Members that plans were in place. 

It was proposed that a maximum of £250 be made available for publicity purposes and this was carried, an amendment to reduce the amount to £125 being defeated.

10/41.
To review the latest implications of national budget cuts on the Council
The Clerk had circulated a briefing from the National Association of Local Councils regarding the impact on parish council precepts of proposed budget cuts. It was noted that current legislation allowed for the calculation of council tax raised by the precepting authorities to either include or not include the precepts of town and parish councils and that this would depend on the exact nature of any order the Secretary of State might make. This left the Town Council still unclear as to its position. It was agreed that a draft budget be drawn up based on current precept levels with a supplementary budget outlining additional services should the precept be increased.
10/42.
To approve amended Standing Orders 
The Clerk had circulated amended Standing Orders following changes to national guidelines issued by the National Association of Local Councils. Members discussed and agreed amendments to the Orders and, subject to these being implemented, recommended approval of the Standing Orders to the Town Council.
It was noted that new employment policies would need to be drawn up and the Clerk advised that these were in hand.
10/43.
To approve the Council Policy on Media Relations
Members noted that the revised Standing Orders called for a policy on media relations and the Clerk had circulated a draft policy for discussion. Subject to agreed amendments the committee recommended approval of the policy to the Town Council.
10/44.
To discuss the adoption of Paragraph 7 of the Code of Conduct

The Clerk advised that Paragraph 7 of the Code was not a mandatory requirement for parish councils and that it needed to be adopted separately if that were the wish of the Council. She had circulated a briefing paper outlining the paragraph, which dealt with Members having due regard to the advice they were given by their Proper Officer when it was given under statutory duties. In view of the Quality Council status of Honiton Town Council and the qualifications of the Clerk and Deputy Clerk, the committee recommended to the Town Council that it adopt paragraph 7 of the Code of Conduct.

The Chairman advised that the meeting would go into Part B session to discuss matters of a confidential nature. These related to the commercially sensitive information that may be discussed relating to alternative sites for community facilities. The press and public were asked to withdraw from the meeting at this point due to the nature of the business to be transacted. 

Cllr McGuire withdrew from the meeting

10/45.
To discuss options regarding community facilities
The Clerk had circulated a briefing paper outlining a recent decision by EDDC Executive Board not to transfer the designated land at Lace Walk and to urge the Town Council to seek an alternative site for the community centre. Since that time the decision had been “called in” and would be discussed by EDDC’s Overview and Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee on 19 August before being returned to the Executive Board. 

Members expressed their regret that the District Council had decided to take this decision on a project in which they were a full partner and on which they had spent significant funding and officer time. They also noted that the decision had been made contrary to an officer recommendation and that the Town Council had still not received any formal notification other than the publicly available minutes of the Executive Board meeting. The Clerk was instructed to ask the Chief Executive and the Leader of the Council/Chairman of the Executive Board to meet with the Town Council to discuss the decision and future options.

The committee discussed a number of options available and agreed that it would not be advantageous to either abandon the project or defer it until next year as this could have the consequence of loss of the funding still available and any possibility to build a facility still needed by the town. It was noted that with the loss of the planned community complex and the transfer of the Mackarness Hall back to St Paul’s church, Honiton now had no public halls available with full disabled access and facilities and that this needed to be addressed in line with current legislation. 
The following actions were agreed :

· To call East Devon District Council to account for the decision it had made contrary to its partnership agreement with the Town Council

· To explore the possibilities of any available land and existing buildings for an alternative site

· To continue to consult with the residents

· To confim the availability with East Devon District Council of the funding levels 

· To declare the Town Council’s commitment to provide facilities needed by the town

· To acknowledge the need for disabled facilities within public buildings in the town

· To defer the planned community complex working group meeting until late August/early September

10/46.
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.05pm

Copies of this document are available in large print

Signed Chair

13 September 2010


